
 

 

 
SPECIAL MERRIMACK CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

JUNE 22, 2020 

MEETING MINUTES                                                                                                                                                                  
                                                                                                                                                                          

A special meeting of the Merrimack Conservation Commission was held on Monday, June 22, 2020 at 6:30 

p.m. 

 

Matt Caron, Chair, presided: 

 

Members of the Commission Participating: Steven Perkins, Vice Chair 

    Gina Rosati, Secretary  

    Michael Boisvert  

    Cynthia Glenn  

    Gage Perry  

    Eric Starr, Alternate Member  

   Michael Swisher, Alternate member 

    Tim Tenhave, Alternate Member  

    Councilor Peter Albert (participation began at 6:56 p.m.) 

 

Members of the Commission Absent:    

    

Also Participating:  Jesse Cokeley, Principal Associate, Maser Consulting 

   Armand Keurian, Petroleum Marketing Group, Inc.  

   Courtney Herz, Esq., Sheehan Phinney  

 

 

Due to the COVID-19/Coronavirus crisis, and in accordance with Governor Sununu’s Emergency Order 

#12 pursuant to Executive Order 2020-04, this Commission is authorized to meet electronically.    

 

As stated on the agenda, the meeting was being aired live on Merrimack TV (Channel 20) and the 

Merrimack TV Facebook Live page (http://www.facebook.com/merrimacktv).  Telephone access was 

available for members of the public wishing to provide comment; 1-312-626-6799 US / 1-929-205-6099 

US (Meeting ID: 967 5460 7546). 

 

Also identified on the agenda was the opportunity for public comment to be submitted leading up to the 

start of the meeting via email to: ConservationCommission@MerrimackNH.Gov.   

 

Commissioners were participating via Zoom.  In accordance with RSA 91-A:2 III, Each member of the 

Commission was asked to state, for the record, where they were, why their attendance in person was not 

reasonably practical, who, if anyone, was with them, and whether or not they were able to hear the 

proceedings.   

https://www.governor.nh.gov/news-media/emergency-orders/documents/emergency-order-12.pdf
https://www.governor.nh.gov/news-media/emergency-orders/documents/emergency-order-12.pdf
https://www.governor.nh.gov/sites/g/files/ehbemt336/files/documents/2020-04.pdf
http://www.facebook.com/merrimacktv
mailto:ConservationCommission@MerrimackNH.Gov
http://gencourt.state.nh.us/rsa/html/VI/91-A/91-A-2.htm
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Vice Chair Perkins 

 

Stated he was participating electronically from his office space, attendance in person was not reasonably 

practical due to COVID-19, he was alone in the room he was in, and could hear the proceedings. 

 

Commissioner Rosati 

 

Stated she was participating electronically from home, attendance in person was not reasonably practical 

due to COVID-19, she was alone in the room she was in, and could hear the proceedings. 

Commissioner Boisvert 

 

Stated he was participating electronically from home, attendance in person was not reasonably practical due 

to COVID-19, he was alone in the room he was in, and could hear the proceedings. 

 

Commissioner Swisher 

 

Stated he was participating electronically from home, attendance in person was not reasonably practical due 

to COVID-19, he was alone in the room he was in, and could hear the proceedings. 

 

Commissioner Tenhave 

 

Stated he was participating electronically from home, attendance in person was not reasonably practical due 

to COVID-19, family members were at home with him although he was alone in the room he was in, and 

could hear the proceedings. 

  

Commissioner Starr 

 

Stated he was participating electronically from home, attendance in person was not reasonably practical due 

to COVID-19, he was alone in the room he was in, and could hear the proceedings. 

 

Commissioner Perry 

 

Stated he was participating electronically from home, attendance in person was not reasonably practical due 

to COVID-19, family members were at home with him although he was alone in the room he was in, and 

could hear the proceedings. 

 

Commissioner Glenn 

 

Stated she was participating electronically from home, attendance in person was not reasonably practical 

due to COVID-19, she was alone in the room she was in, and could hear the proceedings. 

 

Chair Caron 

 

Stated he was participating electronically from home, attendance in person was not reasonably practical due 

to COVID-19, he was alone in the room he was in, and could hear the proceedings. 

 

It was acknowledged all members participating electronically could be heard.  The Commission was 

reminded all votes would be taken by Roll Call. 
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Chair Caron designated Tim Tenhave to sit for Councilor Albert.   

 

PUBLIC COMMENT  
 

Chair Caron noted public comment would be taken up under the individual agenda items. 

 

 PUBLIC HEARINGS - None 

 

APPOINTMENTS - None 

 

STATUTORY/ADVISORY BUSINESS 

 

1. Petroleum Marketing Group, Inc. (applicant/owner) – Review for recommendation to the Planning 

Board to raze and re-build an existing gas station/convenience store.  The parcel is located at 1 

Continental Boulevard in the C-2 (General Commercial) and Aquifer Conservation Districts. Tax Map 

4D, Lot 054-01. 

 

Jesse Cokeley, Principal Associate, Maser Consulting, stated Petroleum Marketing Group, Inc. (PMG), has 

a site located at 1 Continental Boulevard.  It is an existing Gulf service station with a separate overhead 

canopy having 4 multi-product dispensers (MPDs).  The project would raze and redevelop the site with a 

new convenient store having a drive-thru and a separate canopy with 6 MPDs.   

 

The overall appearance of the site would be improved with a new building, new canopy, landscaping, 

circulation pattern believed to be improved, dark sky compliant LED lighting, and stormwater mitigation.  

The proposed redevelopment results in a .05 acre increase of impervious surface. 

 

The project was before the Planning Board in early March, and received technical comments, one of which 

was to appear before the Commission for a recommendation prior to returning to the Planning Board.  As a 

result of meetings being postponed due to the pandemic, the project went before the Planning Board a 

second time the prior week.  During that meeting, conditional final approval was received.   

 

The property is located in the Aquifer Conservation District.  An email was received from Dave 

Fredrickson, Distribution & Treatment Operations Manager, Merrimack Village District (MVD), noting the 

project is not closer than 1,000’ to MVDs closest well.  The project is located outside the central wellhead 

protection area. 

 

They are in the process of working with the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services 

(NHDES) to ensure compliance with regulations for stormwater and gasoline fueling stations.  Other 

conditions of approval were to address any remaining comments from the Town’s peer review consultant, 

Fuss & O’Neill, and appear before the Commission. 

 

Mr. Cokeley displayed an aerial image of the existing conditions.  The existing site has a 1-story building 

on the western side, parking scattered throughout, service bays, and the overhead canopy with the fueling 

positions underneath.  There are 3 driveways; 2 on Camp Sargent Road and 1 on Continental Blvd.  The 

proposal would keep the same driveway on Continental Boulevard, but would reduce the driveways from 2 

to 1 on Camp Sargent Road, which will improve the flow through the site.  Parking will be consolidated to 

the front of the convenient store, and a drive-thru would go around back with a bypass lane.  Landscaping 

would be added; trees in compliance with Planning Board regulations as well as screening around the front.  

file:///I:/Merrimack%20Conservation%20Commission/Attachments/June%2022,%202020/PMG%20Aerial.pdf
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Asked to address how stormwater and a fuel or other spill would be handled, Mr. Cokeley responded the 

site is graded in such a way that stormwater would flow towards the northeast corner at the intersection.  

There is an existing stormwater network of manholes and pipes on Camp Sargent Road and Continental 

Blvd. that continue towards the east.  The intent is to grade the site in a way that the fueling positions 

would be covered, which would help any contaminated runoff, the edge of the fueling positions (separate 

concrete mat), will be grooved in accordance with NHDES regulations for additional spills, and everything 

else is graded away from that location.  They are essentially a localized high point in that no stormwater 

that does not immediately fall in this area would traverse over the concrete pad.  There are a series of inlets 

around the canopy to capture runoff as it falls elsewhere on the site.  It would be piped to an underground 

detention system that also has a pretreatment for water quality.  They would be looking to meet all relevant 

requirements from the State for connecting to the existing system similar to the way the water flows today.  

It would be an improvement over existing as there is not much in the way of stormwater treatment.   

 

Commissioner Tenhave questioned if treatment includes an oil/water separator, and was informed the pre-

treatment is a form of filter system.  It would be designed to capture those things.  Asked for clarification a 

regular maintenance plan would be included, Mr. Cokeley stated it would.  He did not recall which 

manufacturer it was, but noted each one comes with their own set of guidelines that would be incorporated 

into an operations and maintenance manual.  That would be filed with the Town and kept onsite.  The 

operator would be aware of its function and the frequency of inspections, cleanings, replacements, etc.   

 

Commissioner Perry questioned the plan for snow removal.  Mr. Cokeley noted limited areas to store snow 

onsite.  He recalled at the Planning Board meeting it was attested that any additional snow would have to 

be taken offsite.  That agreement will be in place and can be provided, if needed.   

 

Commissioner Tenhave noted the trash enclosure onsite (masonry with dumpsters inside with gates); 

proposing screening around it.  Asked where stormwater flows from that pad/enclosure, Mr. Cokeley 

indicated his belief there is an inlet along the side of the drive isle, which represents a low point; would be 

taken into there and then connected and run to the east in front of the canopy in an underground pipe.  It 

would go through the same manufactured treatment device for pre-treatment before entering the system.  It 

then connects to a manhole on Camp Sargent. 

 

Asked if materials would be stored outside of the building, e.g., oil, anti-freeze, Mr. Cokeley stated 

everything of that nature would be contained inside the store.  Asked for clarification, he indicated the 

convenient store does have a drive-thru, but that would be for coffee or other convenience related items, not 

a fast food type of establishment.   

 

Chair Caron questioned the plantings that would be utilized, and was informed the Site Plan identifies 

about 7 shade trees; Honey Locusts, deciduous shrubs (Princess Spirea), Evergreen shrubs, Yew Shrub, and 

Leatherleaf Viburnum as well as a mix of ornamental grasses and groundcovers, e.g., Japanese Garden 

Juniper or Dwarf Fountain Grass.  Chair Caron noted the concern of the Commission is not to introduce an 

invasive species.   

 

Commissioner Tenhave asked for clarification hay is not included in any of the landscaping plans or 

protections from stormwater, etc. during construction, and that the use of straw is mandated.  Mr. Cokeley 

indicated he would have to doublecheck as he believes some of the standards call out hay.  He will review 

the notes and ensure that is swapped out. 
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Noted was the Commission’s preference for the use of low-phosphate, slow release nitrogen fertilizer.  

Also noted was the recommendation that the use of de-icing compounds be minimized, and that applicators 

be Green SnowPro Certified.   

 

Councilor Albert 

 

Stated he was participating electronically from home, attendance in person was not reasonably practical due 

to COVID-19, he was alone in the room he was in, and could hear the proceedings. 

NEW BUSINESS  
 

1. Horse Hill Nature Preserve (HHNP) – funding request to replace damaged yield sign 

 

2. Payment reimbursement - Horse Hill Nature Preserve, Mike Swisher 

 

Commissioner Swisher spoke of signs placed on the Watanic Bowmen site; identifying location for 

parking.  Councilor Albert received requests from Watanic Bowmen on a few occasions when the volume 

started to pick up at the onset of the pandemic.  Knowing the Commission would not meet for some time, 

Commissioner Swisher purchased the signs and installation posts.  The cost incurred was $125.66. 

 

Commissioner Swisher noted one of the signs is broken and the desire is for an additional sign to be 

purchased as a backup. 

 

Commissioner Perry suggested similar signage could be used at Grater Woods.  A review of the website 

indicated a slight decrease in cost with an increase in quantity. 

 

MOTION BY COMMISSIONER SWISHER TO REIMBURSE COMMISSIONER SWISHER THE 

SUM OF ONE HUNDRED TWENTY FIVE DOLLARS AND SIXTY SIX CENTS ($125.66) FOR 

COSTS INCURRED TO PURCHASE AND INSTALL SIGNAGE AT THE WATANIC BOWMEN 

PARKING LOT AT THE HORSE HILL NATURE PRESERVE.  SOURCE OF FUNDING IS 

FUND 53 

MOTION SECONDED BY COMMISSIONER ROSATI 

 

A Viva Voce Roll Call was taken, which resulted as follows: 

 

Yea:  Vice Chair Perkins, Chair Caron, Commissioner Rosati, Commissioner Glenn,  

 Commissioner Boisvert, Commissioner Perry, Councilor Albert 

      7 

Nay:        0 

MOTION CARRIED 

 

MOTION BY COMMISSIONER ROSATI TO APPROVE THE EXPENDITURE OF AN 

AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED ONE HUNDRED DOLLARS ($100.00) TO COVER THE COST OF 

FIVE (5) YIELD SIGNS TO BE USED ON VARIOUS PROPERTIES.  SOURCE OF FUNDING IS 

FUND 53 

MOTION SECONDED BY VICE CHAIR PERKINS 

 

A Viva Voce Roll Call was taken, which resulted as follows: 

 

Yea:  Vice Chair Perkins, Chair Caron, Commissioner Rosati, Commissioner Glenn,  



Special Merrimack Conservation Commission   Page 6 of 16 
06-22-2020 
     

 

 Commissioner Boisvert, Commissioner Perry, Councilor Albert 

      7 

Nay:        0 

MOTION CARRIED 

 

OLD BUSINESS 
 

1. ARM Fund Grant: Top 8 properties to consider 

The opportunity for grant application submission for the current year has passed. 

 

Commissioner Rosati spoke of discussion around the possibility of locating someone who is well versed in 

the writing of grant applications.  She has spoken with one individual who may be interested in assisting in 

that endeavor, and will reach out to further that discussion.   

 

Commissioner Perry noted standing offers from GZA GeoEnvironmental, Inc. (GZA) and Moosewood 

Ecological to take part in the grant process.  Would be fee-based.   

 

Chair Caron commented typically when that happens, the fee is much less than the grant that is awarded, 

and is something that should be strongly considered for next year.  He stated the desire for the item to be 

included on an agenda in time to consider submission for next year’s grant cycle.     

 

2. Update Maps with Safety Zones 

 

Commissioner Perry questioned if safety zones have been defined recalling the only one reviewed was 

Grater Woods.  He questioned if there is the need to consider safety zones on other properties. 

 

Commissioner Boisvert stated his belief the concern was around bodies of water with regard to duck 

hunting season.  He questioned if the other properties have bodies of water that abut private property, and 

was informed there are. 

 

Councilor Albert commented on his belief the only issue that has come about to date was with residents in 

the area of Beebe Lane.   Chair Caron stated that to be true for last year; however, prior to that, there were 

duck hunters in the Lastowka Pond with residential properties adjacent.  Beebe Lane is where it is an active 

and ongoing issue. 

 

Councilor Albert has spoken with a number of residents who are hunters who have expressed concern that 

the Commission will try to block off all of Grater Woods.  He informed them he did not believe that would 

happen, but that there is an area around the pond that is particularly close to residential property. 

 

Chair Caron stated his recollection the last discussion resulted in an action for Councilor Albert to set up a 

meeting with the two of them and the Town Manager and Police Chief to discuss this and a number of 

other issues.  Councilor Albert stated he would reach out to schedule such a meeting. 

 

There being no objection, Chair Caron stated the item would be tabled until the meeting with the Town 

Manager and Police Chief can occur. 

 

3. Eversource Line Work 2020 

 

Prior to the pandemic, Chair Caron met with the subcontractor (logger) for Eversource.  They did several 
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cuts along the powerlines in Grater Woods off of Wilson Hill Road.  They alerted the abutters and were in 

and out prior to any nesting seasons.  They then reached out to him a few weeks later looking to do a cut in 

Wildcat Falls.  He contacted Jeff Littleton, Moosewood Ecological, who indicated it was the beginning of 

turtle nesting season.  The logger was asked to hold off.  He has since contacted him a number of times 

looking to gain access to Wildcat Falls.  Chair Caron has informed him that nesting season and a number of 

other issues have come up in that area, and requested he postpone the cut.   

 

An email was received from Mr. Littleton on May 29
th

 informing that turtle nesting goes until late June, but 

then the hatchlings are in the sand and in areas like under the powerlines where there is high sun/lots of 

sand, until September.  He shared that information with the logger who was not pleased with the request.   

Chair Caron informed him he would discuss the issue with the Commission, and get back to him.  He 

questioned the will of the Commission. 

 

Commissioner Rosati expressed her gratitude for postponing the cut.  She noted Wildcat Falls is a 

conservation area, and she is pleased that conservation is considered first and foremost.  She suggested the 

cut could occur in October.  Commissioner Perry questioned if the logging is in the area of the powerline, 

and was informed that is the case.  Asked if it is a specific area, Chair Caron noted the Town approved a 

cut on the other side of the river from Wildcat Falls.   

 

Councilor Albert questioned if the work would include cutting of brush to keep it below the lines.  Chair 

Caron stated the only areas they felt things were growing too fast are the tall trees that put the transmission 

lines at risk.  He is of the belief brush is cut on a 3 or 4 year cycle.   

 

Asked if Eversource could be permitted to proceed to a certain point, Chair Caron commented the cut is 

less than a day’s work (Souhegan to F.E. Everett Turnpike).  They got permission from DOT to cut to the 

F.E. Everett.  He believes what they are looking for is to do everything in one shot.  The work is done with 

machines; 18-wheeler/skidders, which brought his thoughts to the access road that the PWD is planning on 

fixing.  A lot of questions came up for him such as, if the PWD put the waterbar in, would the 18-wheeler 

full of logs be able to get over that.  After hearing from Mr. Littleton that turtle nesting goes until 

September, he did not take the matter any further.   

 

Councilor Albert noted at some of the powerlines in Town Eversource left a lot of the trees along the side 

edges of the powerlines, and questioned if that would be a concern if the trees were left on the ground.  

Commissioner Tenhave noted if the trees are bunched together it creates habitat for small critters.   

 

Commissioner Glenn stated agreement with postponing the cut.  In addition to the turtles, there remain a 

good many birds that are nesting.  She is supportive of postponing the cut until September.   

 

Asked if Eversource could force the issue, Chair Caron stated the need for Commission permission.  It 

could be if there is a tree that is at risk that would be different.  During the conversation he had, he got the 

impression there is a checklist noting what cuts needs to be done, and the logger wanted to get the work 

done while his trucks were in Merrimack.  Now that his trucks are no longer in Merrimack, he has not 

heard from him. 

 

Commissioner Perry questioned if the Chair has been contacted by anyone in Town, and was informed he 

has not.  Commissioner Perry agreed with waiting until September. 

 

The consensus of the Commission was that the cut be postponed until the September timeframe. 
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Chair Caron commented on an email received from Jeff Littleton, Moosewood Ecological relative to turtle 

tracking.  A good deal of data was gathered as a result of the tracking that has occurred for the past few 

years, and Mr. Littleton has indicated an interest in continuing with this effort this year if the Commission 

wishes to do so.  Asked if a proposal was provided, Chair Caron commented on Mr. Littleton’s desire to 

provide a proposal in person.  He had mentioned the best time for tracking of the Blanding’s turtles is May, 

but tracking can continue until July.  That is the end of the season.  It may be that it is too late for this 

activity this year.   

 

Commissioner Perry commented on the tracking being of interest and providing data, but he is uncertain 

how it furthers the work of the Commission.  Chair Caron stated his recollection the last discussion of this 

was that were it done again; Mr. Littleton would then do a post-mortem of his findings in the outdoor 

classroom behind the middle school.  A gathering that large this year is probably not a good idea.  He 

suggested an item be placed on an agenda for the March timeframe so that a presentation can be made on 

the benefits to Merrimack.  In the past, the data collection was largely funded by a grant, and was not a 

large cost to the Commission; it was more of an add on to the full inventory study of Grater Woods.     

 

4. Wildcat Falls Conservation Area – continued discussion regarding parking 

 

Copies of communications received from residents are attached. 

 

Vice Chair Perkins spoke of the discussion that took place at the Commission’s last meeting.  The 

Commission and the Highway Safety Committee were asked by the Town Council to hear input on the 

issue.  The Commission made several recommendations including taking down the Heritage Trail signs, 

removing reference to Wildcat Falls on the website, going before the Town Council for consideration of a 

name change.  All of those recommendations have been followed up on. 

 

Councilor Albert remarked Commission Rosati has met with representatives from the School District and 

the Police Department.  The Town Council has received a lot of the same communications.  The Council is 

waiting to hear from the Highway Safety Committee, which cannot meet until given permission to do so.  

Kyle Fox, Director, Public Works Department, forwarded a communication in response to some of the 

recommendations.  As far as closing the property to residents only, there was concern about any federal 

monies used for the purchase of Wildcat Falls.  Director Fox raised the issue of an attempt to achieve an 

easement from the State as part of the widening project on the F.E. Everett Turnpike, and concern the State 

could react adversely if the property were restricted to residents only.  He understands the desire to create 

more parking spaces in other areas or perhaps get users of the trails to enter from other areas.   

 

Commissioner Tenhave questioned who has the authority to close the parking lot, property, etc., and make 

those kinds of policy decisions for the property.  There is the need to understand who that is.  On some 

properties where the Deed indicates owned by the Commission, he has taken the stance that those are 

Commission properties and the Commission has the final stay.  On other properties the Deed specifies the 

Town, but the Council or prior Selectmen have given the Commission management authority.  He stated 

the desire to take a stand and say we are either the policy making board for the property or we are not.  If 

we are not, all we can do is make a recommendation to the Town Council, and wait for the Council to take 

action. 

 

Commissioner Boisvert questioned the view of the Council relative to who has that authority.  Councilor 

Albert stated his impression the Council understands it is a Town property.  Not wanting to speak out of 

turn, he stated it to be the impression he has gotten since the onset of the issue, that this would be a decision 
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the Council has to make.  He agreed, something has to be done.  He believes it important for the Council to 

hear from the Commission.  The Commission oversees this property.   

 

Commissioner Perry commented Wildcat Falls was originally Eighty Acres.  Another parcel adjoined it 

pushing the acreage size over 100 acres.  He questioned the origin of the second parcel stating his belief it 

was the addition of the 2
nd

 parcel that was the impetus for the name change.  Commissioner Tenhave did 

not recollect the second parcel, and did not believe it to be the reason for the name change.  Merrimack GIS 

shows the same parcel as the Deed when purchased; dimensions, description.   

 

Commissioner Boisvert stated his impression from the discussion is that the Commission does not have the 

authority to close the property.  The decision would be that of the Council.  He asked for clarification.  

Commission Tenhave agreed with Councilor Albert’s comments regarding everyone working together.  

When it comes to creating trail days/cleanup days, managing the parking lot, adjusting trails, etc., all of 

those things have been left to the Commission and it just does it.  Now we are getting into something with 

more bite to it.  At the end of the day you look at the Deed, and the Deed does not say the Merrimack 

Conservation Commission.  If it does not and we need a decision made on this, then the decision needs to 

be made, or the lack of a decision also is a decision, by the Council.   

 

Councilor Albert agreed.  He spoke of the Council’s recognition of the work the Commission puts in on 

properties that are under its purview.  As a Councilor, he feels there is something that has to be done.  He 

stated he would look to the Commission for guidance understanding the amount of time the Commission 

has spent watching over these properties.  He would like to see the Commission move forward with a 

recommendation as to appropriate steps.   

 

Chair Caron stated appreciation for the remarks and spoke of how passionate Commissioners are about the 

property.  Emails received over the past several weeks indicate the people that live in that neighborhood are 

affected almost all day every day by what is going on.  He believes it time to act, and that the Commission 

is prepared to make recommendations to the Council if the Council is open to hearing from the 

Commission.  Councilor Albert stated they would be.   

 

Councilor Albert remarked he has been visiting the area periodically to gauge the parking issues.  There are 

issues, but he has to disagree with the characterization of all day/every day.  He was there earlier in the day 

and the parking lot had a few spaces available.  There were a few parked on the roadway, but it did not 

seem like an issue.  He has been there at times when they are parked all the way up Currier Road.  He 

reiterated he would like to hear from the Commission and is aware the Council would as well.   

 

Commissioner Perry commented closing the parking lot would not stop people from parking on the street 

and walking through.  It is an enforcement issue that the Commission has no ability to impact.   

 

Councilor Albert commented the Council has considered how to address the situation.  If the property is 

closed completely it unfairly punishes the residents.  It could be restricted to residents only, but there is the 

question of who would monitor that and how.  He reiterated the Council is waiting for the Highway Safety 

Committee to meet and provide recommendations regarding no parking.  That would have to be addressed 

through an Ordinance, which requires time to put in place.  Chief Roy has indicated there will be increased 

visibility.   

 

Currently, we cannot gain access from the school or over by Merrill’s Marauders Bridge.  The only other 

accessway is Currier Road.  A lot of recommendations have been made, but all cannot occur overnight.   
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Commissioner Rosati remarked she walked into this meeting with the thought that the Commission has 

tried 6-7 different things, e.g., taking down the Heritage Trail sign on Baboosic Lake Road, taking down 

the link to Wildcat Falls on the Commission’s website.  She and Commissioner Tenhave spoke with Mark 

McLaughlin, Superintendent, SAU 26, Matt Shevenell, Assistant Superintendent for Business, SAU 26, 

and Brian Levesque, Deputy Chief, Merrimack Police Department.  They had concerns.  They were not 

willing to just hand over permission for the Commission to put up signs directing overflow traffic to the 

high school.  There are few ways into the property.  She spoke of safety concerns.  One of the 

recommendations she heard was that the property be shut down temporarily and let things cool off.  She 

stated agreement with that.  She wished to make a motion in conjunction that the street be made resident 

parking only, but was told this is not the right time to do that.  She has talked to people in the neighborhood 

and suggested they create a petition to get an ordinance going.  They are ready to start a petition effort.  She 

commented on the number of people heading onto the property with a case of beer on their shoulder and the 

rope swing over the river.  It is crowded and everyone is swimming.  This is not a beach; it is a 

conservation area.  It is being treated like a town beach by out of state people.   

 

If the only way to stop this behavior is to say the property is closed, then we just ticket people seen going 

in.  Someone suggested to her that there be someone onsite monitoring the situation.  There remain 

questions, but the first step is to take some action.  From there, we can work out problems as we need to.   

 

Commissioner Tenhave remarked the Commission can speak to the property and what goes on at the 

property.  How it happens out on the streets is the purview of the Highway Safety Committee, and the 

Commission should leave that alone.  He suggested the Commission make a recommendation in the 

strongest words possible that we close the entire property down indefinitely until we can work out a longer 

term solution.  By doing that we would take the property away from everybody, we will therefore take the 

reason for being down there away, the people going down there will have no reason to be parking on the 

streets, and they will go away.  The Commission should offer to pay for any signage that is required.  There 

is the budget to do that, which would relieve the Town of that expense.   

 

He also believes if that bold move can be taken, we should also motion to fund, even on overtime, the 

presence of a police officer at the parking lot for the first few weekends to discourage people from going on 

the property, and informing that they would be trespassing if they enter the property.  We should encourage 

the police department to have their routine patrols of the property, and ask them to cover that through their 

own budget as they have been.  Beyond that, encourage the Town Council to put a small sub-committee 

together, including members of the Commission, potentially School District, members of the Town staff, 

and themselves to create a long-term resolution to this, and not re-open the property until we have done 

that. 

 

MOTION BY COMMISSIONER ROSATI THAT THE COMMISSION STRONGLY 

RECOMMEND THE IMMEDIATE CLOSING OF WILDCAT FALLS, COVER THE COST OF 

THE PRESENCE OF A POLICE OFFICER AT THE PROPERTY ENTRANCE/PARKING LOT 

FOR THE FIRST THREE (3) WEEKENDS TO DISCOURAGE ACCESS, COVER THE COST OF 

SIGNAGE TO STOP ACCESS TO THE PROPERTY INFORMING PEOPLE THE PROPERTY 

WILL BE CLOSED INDEFINITELY UNTIL FURTHER NOTICE AND WARN OF BEING 

SUBJECT TO TRESPASS IF VIOLATING, ENCOURAGE THE POLICE DEPARTMENT TO 

CONTINUE THEIR PATROLS OF THE AREA, AND REQUEST THE TOWN COUNCIL 

ESTABLISH A SUB-COMMITTEE CONSISTING OF MEMBERS OF THE COMMISSION, 

SCHOOL DISTRICT, TOWN STAFF, AND THE COUNCIL TO CREATE A LONG-TERM 

RESOLUTION, AND NOT RE-OPEN THE PROPERTY UNTIL THAT IS IN PLACE.  FUNDING 

IS AVAILABLE IN FUND 53 
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Commissioner Swisher questioned if that would result in the residents of the Currier Road neighborhood 

being unable to utilize the property, and was informed it would. 

 

Commissioner Perry questioned if the Commission could, if closing the property, fine people for 

trespassing.  Councilor Albert commented it may require an ordinance with an identified penalty.  

However, if the property were closed, he believes the authority would be the police department potentially 

charging someone with criminal trespassing.  Depending on the nature of it, it could be a violation level 

offense or a misdemeanor if a second offense.  He stated his belief there could potentially be a charge. 

Commissioner Glenn stated agreement with the remarks of Commissioner Tenhave.  There is the need to 

protect the property, and it sounds as if it is filling up with trash, etc.  She is in favor of temporarily closing 

it down to everyone.   

 

Chair Caron opened the floor for public comment. 
 

Paul Marone, 29 Currier Road 

 

Stated his belief the Commission, through the correspondence received, is aware of the challenges faced in 

the neighborhood.  This is an issue that has existed for some time, but at the end of March/beginning of 

April it worsened.  Originally the thought was that perhaps it would lessen after things started to open up 

believing the increased activity is the result of COVID-19.  What has occurred over the past 3-4 weeks has 

been disgusting and unacceptable.  He spoke of fights that have broken out in front of his home, the need to 

call the police on people having sexual relations while naked in their vehicles, and the trash that is left 

behind.  Last evening he witnessed people in the water taking sexual photos.  He had to pull his children 

out of the area to keep them from witnessing it.  The Town and Commission should be extremely 

concerned with the amount of cliff jumping that is taking place. 

 

He spoke of the discussion around the property name noting the ease with which people can locate the 

property online given the amount of advertising that exists, and that a name change will take time to have 

an impact. 

 

He indicated he speaks for a large majority in the neighborhood when trying to understand why it seems as 

if every other park in the country was closed up instantly without any challenges, and this one seems to be 

so difficult.  The last thing the people in the neighborhood and the surrounding area want is to be prohibited 

from the property.  They are so fed up that they are willing to accept that, if that is what it takes.  He 

believes closing the property will work and commented on the impact the no parking signs had.  He 

believes closing the property for a period of time will enable the Town to put a long-term solution in place.  

Even if unable to restrict the property to residents only, we should be able to restrict on-street parking to 

residents.  He spoke of the challenge for the Police Department in the absence of an ordinance.   

 

Tom Koenig, 1 Danforth Road, Chairman, Town Council 

 

Stated his support of what Councilor Albert has stated to be the view of the Town Council.  He agrees with 

a lot of what he is hearing, has received a lot of the emails, and understands what is occurring.  The Town 

Council has the item on the agenda for Thursday’s meeting.  This problem is occurring in multiple places in 

Town.  The Council is looking to determine how to best control the situation.  The Town is in contact with 

legal counsel to try to understand the questions asked around who has the authority to be able to do 

something as dramatic as close down the property.  If for some reason the Council finds that they cannot 

live with the Commission taking that step, they will look to overrule.  He believes the Commission should 
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move forward and do the best it can to conserve and manage the property.  The Council will work with the 

police department to manage the roads and the Highway Safety Committee to deal with that.  He urged the 

Commission to move forward and do what it feels is appropriate.   

 

The Council and Commission will continue to work together and work this out the best we can.  It is a 

complicated issue; there are a lot of things that make it difficult to restrict.  Areas like Kids Kove are much 

easier to control.  He spoke of the COVID-19 effective response where all along they have suggested that 

people get out, but they do not want kids playing on playgrounds together because they are transferring too 

much, and you cannot possibly keep it clean.  Folks that are walking in the woods are not as susceptible.  It 

is much more complicated than just putting up a gate and closing the property.  He stated appreciation for 

the work to conserve the property. 

 

Paul Labrie, 30 Beebe Lane  

 

Commented on speaking before the Commission at its last meeting at which time he was not in support of 

closing the property.  He is now of the belief it is time to close it down to give everyone time to cool off 

and find a good resolution.  While considering no parking solutions/resident only parking, he suggested it 

be made more comprehensive and that all of the possible entryways to all conservation areas be reviewed.  

It needs to be an overall solution as closing Wildcat Falls will just push the problem elsewhere.   

 

Julie Schneider Rubeis, 12 Hartwood Drive 

 

Spoke of having family members and close friends who reside at the end of Currier Road.  On multiple 

occasions, she has witnessed people with car doors open who will not close them to allow you to pass.  

While house sitting for a weekend she had one individual offer her $10 to park in the driveway because he 

could not find a place to park.  Others were blocking mailboxes.  The behavior is very disruptive.  She 

commented on the difficulty that would be experienced with emergency personnel gaining access. 

 

Karen Labonte, 25 Sandhill Drive, Chairman, Wildcat Falls Sub-committee 

 

Extended her appreciation to the Commission and the residents.  She commented on the situation being 

more out of control than she ever expected it to be.  She remembers the property being a remarkably simple 

place 9 years ago.  It is a pristine place to go and be amongst nature.  She spoke of the energy the 

Commission, Sub-committee, Michael LoVerme Memorial Foundation, and people in general have put 

forth to nurture, care for it, and enjoy it the property.   

 

She has been there several times in the last few weeks trying to find a parking space.  She took a video of 

what was a 7 minute process just trying to enter the lot.  She has witnessed the congestion, people not 

caring to pay attention to the signage, beer being brought in, etc.  She has not been able to walk the 

property in the times she has gone there as she could not find a spot and did not want to park on the 

neighborhood streets.   

 

She spoke of having clients and friends that live in the neighborhood who were afraid to speak up initially 

as they did not want to lose access to the property.  It has moved beyond that point, and they are now 

willing to move in that direction.  She hopes the Commission will close the property and bring the issue to 

the Town Council.   

 

Brenna Hansen, 3 Currier Road 
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Commented the residents feel they have been patient, and the situation is deteriorating to a dangerous level.  

Her children can no longer walk their dog or ride bikes in the neighborhood due to speeding cars.  If asking 

drivers to slow down the response is language she does not want her children exposed to.  They have 

invested time picking up trash and in purchasing signs.  She feels as though she has played by the rules of 

the Police Department, and has felt ½ the time she calls she is ignored or disregarded.  The neighbors seem 

to get different answers in regard to what rules are enforceable.  She feels it is time for the Town to take the 

necessary action.  She strongly recommended the Commission and Council do something now.  She 

suggested the property could be closed until resident only signage could be posted.  That seems to be the 

only solution. 

Commissioner Tenhave remarked people should be aware that alcohol is not permitted on the property, 

glass is not permitted, fires are not permitted, and cleaning up after one’s dog is required.  Those are all 

parts of the Town Code and carry a $100 violation penalty.  That can grow in accordance with RSA 31:39 

III.  Those things are enforceable.  Loitering on Commission property after hours is also an issue and can 

be handled by current Town code.  If these behaviors are witnessed, residents can contact the Police 

Department and state people are in violation of Chapter 111 of the Town Code. 

 

Chair Caron spoke of the number of calls to the Police Department since March, and questioned if any fines 

or citations were issued.  Commissioner Rosati stated she was unaware.  She went through the police logs 

beginning on March 1
st
.  She came up with 4 pages of notes for issues like found licenses and cell phones, 

but for the most part they were identified as “direct patrol”.  There were 20-30 MV violations.  She 

questioned the meaning of direct patrol.  Councilor Albert stated the Police Department has a program 

where if they have an area that they have identified as having issues, they assign directed patrols for that 

sector.  The officers are directed to spend more time in that area to specifically address the issue.  

Commissioner Rosati  questioned if it is a call, and was told the officers do it to log it in so that when folks 

question how often you are getting to the area, etc., they can provide an answer.  When an officer goes out 

on patrol he/she may drive into Currier Road, move around, watch traffic, etc., and then call the station, and 

say log me as a directed patrol for the Wildcat Falls Conservation Area.  The dispatcher makes that note in 

the log. 

 

Chair Caron spoke of having been previously tasked with leading a patrol that was Commission funded for 

police patrols in Grater Woods.  He has been on record stating his disappointment with the patrols and the 

inaction.  He is slightly uncomfortable with expending Commission funds to cover the cost of patrols he 

believes should be ongoing in the Town to begin with. 

 

Commissioner Tenhave commented when he was speaking he suggested leaving the patrols to the Police 

Department because that is what they do.  His suggestion was that the Commission cover the expense for 

an officer to be present at the parking lot for an extended period of time to inform people they are no longer 

allowed on the property. 

 

Councilor Albert spoke of the cost of a police officer being present in the parking lot, and recommended 

the Town take on part of that burden, and allow for some overtime patrols for the lot.  He stated his belief 

the Town would have to issue a press release in addition to putting notice on social media, should that be 

the direction taken.  He spoke of the issues being experienced in other areas; however, noted the issues at 

Wildcat Falls are directly impacting the neighborhood.   

 

Commissioner Swisher questioned how it is envisioned the entrance could be closed off understanding the 

need for emergency and maintenance vehicles to gain access.  Commissioner Tenhave remarked Director 

Fox has stated large signs could be printed and posted at the entrance in a matter of days.  He could arrange 

http://gencourt.state.nh.us/rsa/html/III/31/31-39.htm
http://gencourt.state.nh.us/rsa/html/III/31/31-39.htm
https://ecode360.com/14805273
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for orange barriers to be put in place, which are designed to allow emergency vehicles to drive over them, 

but are large enough and visible enough that someone would hesitate to drive over them with their car.   

 

MOTION SECONDED BY COMMISSIONER GLENN 

 

ON THE QUESTION 

 

Asked about the number, location, and language of the signage, Commissioner Tenhave stated his belief in 

order to enforce trespass a number of signs will be required.  The idea of not identifying a specific dollar 

amount is to state we wholeheartedly put our money where our mouth is on this one. 

A Viva Voce Roll Call was taken, which resulted as follows: 

 

Yea:  Vice Chair Perkins, Chair Caron, Commissioner Rosati, Commissioner Glenn,  

 Commissioner Boisvert, Commissioner Perry, Councilor Albert 

      7 

Nay:        0 

MOTION CARRIED 

 

The matter is on the agenda for the Thursday night Town Council meeting.  Councilor Albert spoke of his 

impression that some may have believed it was a few individuals expressing concern.  He heard talk of a 

petition for a proposed ordinance, and suggested if a significant number of residents in that neighborhood 

sign it, it would make it clear it is a neighborhood issue.  Commissioner Rosati stated she has 

communicated with a few about the petition for an ordinance.  She is looking to assist the neighborhood 

with putting a petition together prior to Thursday’s Town Council meeting.   

 

Councilor Albert reiterated the Town Council has asked legal counsel to look into a number of questions.   

 

Commissioner Tenhave commented on paving projects being done by the Town, and the likelihood there is 

the opportunity for regrind to be put down in the parking lot and entrance from the roadway at Wildcat 

Falls, which would significantly improve the condition of the lot, remove the rutting, and allow for 

potential striping of the lot to better enforce the parking spaces that are there.  That work is something the 

PWD will likely move forward with if the material is available.  It is something the Commission has been 

wanting the PWD to do for a number of years now.  He is hopeful the public will not view this as a way to 

defeat the other things that are going on, it is just something that needs to be tended to.   

 

The Commission expressed the desire for the work to be done, if possible. 

 

OTHER BUSINESS 

 

1. Discussion on communications or correspondence received concerning regulated Commission activities 

and any issues concerning Commission managed lands. 

 

2. Sub-Committee Updates 

 

Horse Hill Nature Preserve 

 

Commissioner Swisher commented the last time the Sub-committee met in person expenditures were 

approved.  There is the desire for the funds to be provided so that materials could be purchased to allow for 

bridge work and repairs to be completed.   
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There have been minor concerns expressed with regard to dirt bike usage.  There was an occasion when 

trimming was being done by Eversource below the powerlines on both sides of Naticook down almost to 

Greens Pond and within the HHNP.  The activity has disturbed a little bit of the beaver pond.  Beaver 

activity occurred near the end of Rocky Trail, which created some flooding issues.  That was during more 

of a high water time and now we are in a drought.  He does not believe it will be an issue at least in the 

short term.    

 

Grater Woods 

 

Commissioner Boisvert questioned if anything new has been learned of the logging that took place where 

the development is going in near Blood Road.  Commissioner Perry stated he has not heard anything 

particular about it.  It is in the area where the plan said it would be; some type of detention pond will be 

located there.  The entrance to the Ridge Trail is right through what looks like on the plan will be the 

detention pond.  It is likely the beginning of the trail will have to be rerouted.  It is work that was approved. 

 

PRESENTATION OF THE MINUTES 
 

Merrimack Conservation Commission. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . March 2, 2020 

 

MOTION BY VICE CHAIR PERKINS TO ACCEPT, AS PRESENTED 

MOTION SECONDED BY COUNCILOR ALBERT 

 

A Viva Voce Roll Call was taken, which resulted as follows: 

 

Yea:  Vice Chair Perkins, Chair Caron, Commissioner Glenn, Commissioner Boisvert,  

 Commissioner Rosati, Commissioner Perry, Councilor Albert  

      7 

Nay:        0 

MOTION CARRIED 

 

Special Merrimack Conservation Commission. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . May 19, 2020 

 

The following amendments were offered: 

 

Page 1, Line 15; capitalize “Member” 

Page 8, Line 36; replace “his” with “he” 

Page 9, Line 4; capitalize “Commission” 

Page 9, Line 25; capital “Fox” 

Page 11, Line 36; replace “belief” with “believe” 

 

MOTION BY COUNCILOR ALBERT TO ACCEPT, AS AMENDED 

MOTION SECONDED BY VICE CHAIR PERKINS 

 

A Viva Voce Roll Call was taken, which resulted as follows: 

 

Yea:  Vice Chair Perkins, Commissioner Rosati, Commissioner Glenn, Commissioner Boisvert, 

Commissioner Perry, Councilor Albert  

      6 

https://www.merrimacknh.gov/sites/merrimacknh/files/minutes/mccm_2020-03-02_draft.pdf
https://www.merrimacknh.gov/sites/merrimacknh/files/minutes/mccm_2020-05-19_draft.pdf
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Nay:        0 

MOTION CARRIED 

Chair Caron Abstained 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT – None 

 

COMMISSIONER COMMENTS 
 

Councilor Albert reminded the viewing audience of Election Day.     

 

Members of the Commission thanked Commissioner Rosati for her follow-up on the many communications 

that have been sent to the Commission.  Commissioner Rosati thanked the Commission for understanding 

and supporting the need to close Wildcat Falls.  Chair Caron commented on the impact to the neighborhood 

and the property.  The property will need time to recover from the level of use. 

 

Commissioner Tenhave commented it appears the Town Council will take up the changes to Chapter 111 

on August 20
th

.  He will put together a package for review by the Council.  The Commission will be 

provided a copy.   

 

He spoke of the communication from the MVD, which is looking to conduct test well activities on the 

Wasserman Conservation property.   

 

Commissioner Tenhave spoke of having taken a kayak ride down the Merrimack River (in at Depot Street 

and out in Nashua by Greeley Park).  While in the river he passed Watson Park where the Souhegan dumps 

into the Merrimack River, and saw quite a bit of people activity all the way up to that point walking 

through Watson Park and heading out along the Souhegan River to where it dumps into the Merrimack.  He 

also saw quite a bit of activity on the Town property on Sklar property as he was going down the river; 

people fishing, barbecuing, picnicking, cars close to the riverbank, etc.   

 

ADJOURNMENT 

   

MOTION BY COMMISSIONER PERRY TO ADJOURN 

MOTION SECONDED BY CHAIR CARON 

 

A Viva Voce Roll Call was taken, which resulted as follows: 

 

Yea:  Vice Chair Perkins, Chair Caron, Commissioner Rosati, Commissioner Glenn,  

 Commissioner Boisvert, Commissioner Perry, Councilor Albert  

      7 

Nay:        0 

MOTION CARRIED 

 

The June 22, 2020 Special meeting of the Merrimack Conservation Commission was adjourned at 9:15 

p.m. 

 

 

 

Submitted by Dawn MacMillan 
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